
 

 

 

 

To: Lourdes Gomez, Director  

 Regulatory and Economic Resources Department  

  

From: Felix Jimenez, Inspector General 

 

Date: September 12, 2022  

 

Subject: Transmittal of OIG Administrative Case Closure Report City of Hialeah 

Circumventing DERM by Issuing Temporary Business Tax Licenses; Ref.: IG 19-0022-I 

 

Attached please find an Office of the Inspector General (OIG) Administrative Case 
Closure Report.  The investigation was referred to the OIG by the Division of 
Environmental Resources Management’s (DERM’s) Bureau Chief, following a report to 
DERM by the City of Hialeah’s (City’s) Director of Public Works. The Director of Public 
Works self-reported that City tax officials had authorized the issuance of 98 business 
licenses without first securing DERM’s permit approval.   
 
The OIG investigation found that the City, by circumventing DERM, had issued 98 
business licenses in violation of Chapter 24 of the Code of Miami-Dade County and a 
Federal Consent Decree. The businesses, all located in areas with well fields under 
moratorium, overburdened pump stations, or defective sanitary sewer infrastructure, 
required DERM’s review prior to issuance of any business operating licenses. The OIG 
investigation also found the city used an inapplicable ordinance to award the licenses and 
exacted initial and recurring fees from the businesses. The city has repealed the 
ordinance and returned the fees.  The city has also entered into a Consent Agreement 
with DERM to address the violations and is well on its way to fully complying with its 
obligations under the agreement.  
 
A copy of this report, as a draft was provided to the Honorable Esteban Bovo, Mayor of 
the City of Hialeah; the Honorable Carlos Hernandez, former City of Hialeah Mayor; and 
Mr. Ruben Suarez, former Administrator of the City’s Business Tax Division for their 
review and submission of discretionary written responses. The OIG received a response 
from the City of Hialeah through the City’s Attorney, Lorena Bravo; it is attached as 
Appendix A.   
 
The OIG would appreciate being notified by DERM when the City achieves full 
compliance with the terms of the Consent Agreement.  
 
cc:  Jimmy Morales, Chief Operations Officer 
       Rashid Istambouli, Bureau Chief, DERM       
       Draft report recipients (under separate cover) 
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ADMINISTRATIVE CASE CLOSURE REPORT 
 
Case Number: 19-0022-I 
  
Case Title: City of Hialeah Circumventing DERM by Issuing Temporary Business 
                   Tax Licenses 

Date: September 7, 2022 
 

 
SYNOPSIS  
 
The Miami-Dade County (County) Office of the Inspector General (OIG) initiated an 
investigation predicated on a referral from the Bureau Chief at the County’s Division of 
Environmental Resources Management (DERM). According to the Chief, on May 29, 
2019, Armando Vidal, Director of Public Works  for the City of Hialeah (City), self-reported 
that City tax officials had authorized the issuance of 98 business licenses without first 
securing DERM permit approval, as required under Chapter 24 of the Code of Miami 
Dade County (County Code) and in violation of the Federal Consent Decree (FCD) 
between the County, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), and the Florida 
Department of Environmental Protection (DEP). 
 
The OIG opened an investigation into the circumstances that led to the issuance of 
Temporary Business Tax (TBT) licenses, in circumvention of DERM’s formal regulatory 
review processes. The OIG’s investigation confirmed that from on or about 2016 through 
mid-2019, the City’s Business Tax Division (BTD) implemented a plan to bypass DERM 
and allow businesses, such as restaurants, automotive paint and body shops, and 
cabinetry manufacturers, to operate without securing a DERM permit.  
 
The OIG investigation found it was the BTD’s Administrator, Ruben Suarez,1 who 
misapplied a section of the City’s fire code, not applicable by virtue of its language or its 
intent, as the basis for issuing TBT licenses without the requisite DERM permit approvals. 
The OIG investigation found participating businesses in Mr. Suarez’s TBT license scheme 
were required to pay an upfront initial fee that was three times the cost of the annual 
license fee for the applicable business type. Thereafter, if the businesses wished to 
remain open, they were subjected to the annual cost of the Business Tax License, 
payable every 90-days. The investigation also showed that the TBT license plan further 
stressed already over-burdened pump stations operating above-capacity per the Nominal 

 
1 This report references the titles and official positions of Hialeah City Officials as they were at the time of 
the events detailed in this report.   
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Average Pump Operating Time (NAPOT)2 readings and with a fragile underground 
wastewater pipeline infrastructure.  
 
During the OIG investigation, DERM sought to bring the City into compliance with Chapter 
24 of the County Code and the FCD. DERM’s negotiations with the City resulted in a 
Consent Agreement that identified the non-compliance issues, created timetables for 
corrective actions, and how those corrective actions were to be monitored and 
documented. In January 2020, the City Council voted unanimously to approve the 
Consent Agreement with DERM.3  In February 2020, the City Council voted unanimously 
to repeal the misapplied TBT code section and to return all monies paid by the affected 
business owners.4 The City returned a total of $255,050.13 to business owners for fees 
paid for the TBT licenses. The City has acknowledged its violations, agreed to pay a 
$75,000 civil fine, and agreed to reporting and compliance requirements, all as part of the 
Consent Agreement. Finally, the OIG presented the case to the United States Attorney’s 
Office for the Southern District of Florida (USAO-SDFL) and to the Miami-Dade State 
Attorney’s Office (SAO) to consider charges against individual officials and/or the City of 
Hialeah, for their actions in violation of the FCD. Prosecution was declined by both offices. 
As the TBT license program has been eliminated, the City is complying with the Consent 
Agreement, and prosecution has been declined, no further investigation is warranted, and 
it is recommended that this case be closed.   
 
INVESTIGATIVE FINDINGS 
 
On May 29, 2019, Armando Vidal, Director of Public Works at the City, self-reported to 
DERM that City tax officials had authorized the issuance of 98 business licenses without 
first securing DERM permit approval. The OIG interviewed Director Vidal and learned that 
he has management responsibility for the deployment of all operational assets of water 
and sewer systems, including pump stations, and solid waste at the City.  Director Vidal, 
who years prior to his employment with the City served as the County’s Director of Public 
Works and County Manager, helped establish DERM and is familiar with the County’s 
mandate, obligations, and oversight responsibilities over municipalities as required by the 
FCD.  
 
Director Vidal stated he first became aware that the City was issuing TBT licenses, without 
DERM approval, when the City’s BTD Administrator, Ruben Suarez, and the Mayor’s 
Chief of Staff, Jonathan Martinez, visited his office in late May 2019, requesting a private 
meeting to discuss an email from Frank Lezcano of DERM. In the email dated April 24, 
2019, almost thirty days before Mr. Suarez and Mr. Martinez went to see him, Mr. Lezcano 
is at a loss as to how to respond to inquiries regarding temporary licenses issued by the 
City in moratorium areas.  

 
2 NAPOT: Defined as the daily average pump operating time for all months falling within the previous 365 
days; the station shall have a monthly daily average pump operating time not to exceed 10.00 hours per 
day.  The pump hours shall be based on metered running time. 
3 City of Hialeah Resolution No. 2020-013. 
4 City of Hialeah Ordinance No. 2020-007 and City of Hialeah Resolution No. 2020-026. 
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Prior to that meeting, Director Vidal stated he did not know, nor had he even heard a 
rumor regarding the licenses from the Business Tax Division. Director Vidal stated he had 
very little, if any, contact with the City’s Business Tax Division, although he knew who Mr. 
Suarez was and that he was the head of that department. Director Vidal recalled being 
upset and disappointed when he heard about what was taking place.  He stated that in 
response to his questions, Mr. Suarez and Mr. Martinez admitted issuing the licenses and 
doing so for businesses inside a moratorium area where no new wastewater service 
connections could be assigned because the pump station was over capacity.5 Director 
Vidal notified the Mayor, who had not been advised of DERM’s inquiry. He also met 
DERM officials to report the matter and began the process of identifying the businesses 
issued licenses, the pump stations affected, and mitigating the DERM issues.  

In conducting its investigation, the OIG reviewed emails and documentary evidence 
provided by DERM. The review included a detailed spreadsheet listing the 98 affected 
businesses, as well as tables of data amassed by the Enforcement Section and the Pump 
Station/Sanitary Sewer Section of DERM. In addition to interviewing Director Vidal, the 
OIG also interviewed DERM officials, affected business owners, and other key City 
officials, including Ruben Suarez. The OIG examined the business owners’ emails and 
documentary evidence related to their experiences with the TBT license fees and the City.  
Further, the OIG reviewed the City’s code section, relied upon by the City’s tax officials 
to issue TBT licenses.  The OIG also attended a key City Council meeting where the TBT 
licenses and Consent Agreement with DERM were addressed.   
 
DERM Authority and Compliance Obligations  
 
The County generally, but DERM specifically, has jurisdiction over all matters related to 
pollution control and protection of the environment under Chapter 24 of the County Code.    
On June 6, 2013, in Case Number 12-24400-CIV-Moreno, in the U.S. District Court for 
the Southern District of Florida, the County entered into an updated Consent Decree with 
the EPA and the Florida DEP.  Previous FCDs had been entered in 1995 and 1994.  In 
the updated FCD, the County was required to establish and amend Section 24-42.3, of 
Chapter 24 of the County Code, which authorized DERM to: 

 review and issue written certification of sanitary sewer system 
collection, transmission, and treatment capacity prior to the 
approval of all Development Orders, including but not limited to 
building permits, certificates of occupancy, certificates of 
completion, certificates of use or municipal occupational 
licenses.   

DERM is tasked with monitoring compliance with the FCD within the County, including its 
municipalities, such as the City. Chapter 24 of the County Code requires every business 
get DERM approval before a Certificate of Use license is issued by any municipality (or 

 
5 Specifically in Pump Station 56 (PS56), a pump station within the Wellfield Protection Area of the FDC. 
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by the County in unincorporated areas).  Municipalities must submit to the County a 
monthly list of all businesses that applied for and were approved for a license to operate.  

Under the FCD, DERM is responsible for overseeing compliance of the wastewater 
systems and pump stations of every municipality in the County. DERM engineers and 
staff receive the municipalities’ monthly reports mandated by the FCD, reporting sewer 
allocation certifications and monthly certifications of adequate treatment capacity.  DERM 
compiles all the municipalities’ reports and prepares a monthly report to the County’s 
Water and Sewer Department (WASD), which maintains the report in a repository 
accessible electronically to the EPA and DEP. 

DERM reviews permits to ensure businesses are authorized to operate where they are 
located; have complied with regulations and permitting requirements for wastewater 
management, air pollution, and proper wellfield connections; and that the City meets 
capacity requirements for the allocation of wastewater volume connecting to existing 
sewer systems as part of the FCD.  Although, the City owns and operates its wastewater 
and sewer infrastructure within City boundaries, that infrastructure connects to the 
County’s sewer system. The City has systemic issues with the City’s wastewater and 
sanitary sewer infrastructure, including multiple City pump stations in Wellfield Protection 
Areas that had sanitary sewer systems in moratorium status where new businesses were 
prohibited from operating.  

City’s Issuance of 98 TBT Licenses 

The OIG investigation found that the City’s BTD Administrator, Ruben Suarez, authorized 
the issuance of the TBT licenses bypassing DERM’s requirements.6  The OIG conducted 
an interview of Mr. Suarez, who stated that he took it upon himself to figure out a way to 
get these businesses opened after frustrated business owners complained they had been 
denied DERM permits.  Despite his admitted infrequent interaction with DERM, or 
knowledge of the type of permits they issued, Mr. Suarez’s solution was to apply a City 
fire code provision as the basis for issuing TBT licenses to businesses that had been 
unable to get DERM approval. 

Mr. Suarez managed an office of approximately 8 to 10 employees, whose mission was 
to accept, review, and issue new and renewal business tax applications for a Business 
Tax License (BTL), also known as a Business Tax Receipt, and previously as an 
Occupational License.  Mr. Suarez stated that the BTLs are renewed annually on or 
before September 30, (the end of the City’s fiscal year). Mr. Suarez explained that 
issuance of a BTL confirmed that the business had complied with all the rules and 
regulations of the City and were authorized to operate.  Mr. Suarez was responsible for 
assuring that all businesses operating in the City had secured the necessary construction 
and environmental permits to be able to conduct business.   

 
6 Mr. Suarez retired from the City in February 2020. 
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Per Mr. Suarez, since starting with the City in 2003, he had very little contact with the 
City’s Public Works or the County’s DERM.  He knew DERM had an office on the second 
floor of the building where he worked.  He also understood that businesses had to secure 
DERM approvals before securing a Business Tax License.  He stated he was aware that 
DERM used a stamp on the front page of the application to mark its approvals.  
Nonetheless, Mr. Suarez said he was unaware of the areas of the City under moratorium 
as a result of the deteriorating wastewater infrastructure, nor had he ever heard of the 
FCD covering the County and its municipalities, including the City. He said his main 
responsibility was to make sure that every business in the City had an open and active 
BTL.  

Mr. Suarez advised that in 2016 he came up with a plan to issue TBT licenses and allow 
businesses to operate without satisfying or remedying the required approvals from 
DERM. He explained that at the time, a business owner came to his office and complained 
to a supervisor about not being able to get DERM approval and consequently, a BTL. The 
supervisor expressed the business owner’s frustration to Mr. Suarez, and he decided to 
go to the Mayor’s Office, on the fourth floor, explain the situation and come up with a 
solution. Mr. Suarez did not provide many details about his meeting with the Mayor but 
described the meeting as a “quick in and out,” where he explained the business owner’s 
complaint with DERM and he suggested they use the TBT license, under City Code 
Section 86.34, as a tool to allow businesses to open and operate while they resolved their 
pending DERM issues.   

Mr. Suarez said that Mayor Hernandez authorized his idea on the spot and gave him the 
go ahead to start issuing the TBT licenses.7 He said he did not present the idea to the 
City Attorney, and he did not believe Mayor Hernandez consulted with the City Attorney 
about the matter either. Mr. Suarez confirmed that no one in the City’s executive 
management ever questioned him about the issuance of TBT licenses, nor raised any 
question about the propriety or legal basis of the TBT license process. The relevant 
section of the City’s Code of Ordinances, provides as follows: 

City of Hialeah Code of Ordinances, Section 86-34(c) Temporary Business Tax Receipt.   

Upon payment of three times the amount of the business tax, the city 
may issue a temporary business tax receipt for 90 days prior to the 
final approval of the fire department if the applicant for the business 
tax receipt actively takes corrective action to complete a cure plan 
approved by the fire department.  The fire department reserves the 
right to modify the cure plan if additional violations are discovered 
or revealed while corrective action is being taken.  If the cure plan 
requires additional time beyond 90 days and only upon the approval 
of the fire chief or fire marshal based on good cause, the expiration 

 
7 The OIG contacted the City, through retained counsel, to schedule an interview with Mayor Carlos 

Hernandez.  Mayor Hernandez declined to be interviewed.  

 



 
 

IG B-25           19-0022-I 
Page 6 of 12 

of a temporary business tax receipt may be extended upon payment 
of an additional amount equal to the business tax.  The local 
business tax section will provide an annual business tax receipt only 
after the fire department has given its final approval based on the 
completion of a cure plan that has eliminated all fire code violations 
or deficiencies covered in the cure plan. If the temporary business 
tax receipt expires prior to the final fire department approval, the 
applicant shall cease operating the business immediately...(emphasis 
added). 

Mr. Suarez acknowledged to the OIG that City Code Section 86.34 did not give him, as 
the Business Tax Administrator, the authority to issue a TBT license.  Mr. Suarez said he 
made a mistake and that he was not aware of the full scope of the problems the City was 
having with their wastewater infrastructure.  Mr. Suarez said that he only tried to find a 
solution for the affected businesses and apologized for his actions, stating that if he had 
known the City had areas in moratorium where no new businesses were authorized to 
open because pump stations were at capacity, he would never have suggested issuance 
of TBT Licenses.   

Mr. Suarez advised that the businesses obtaining the TBT Licenses did so voluntarily, as 
they were told they did not have to sign up and that the licenses would have to be renewed 
every 90 days if they wished to remain open. Mr. Suarez stated the licenses gave the 
business owners time to resolve their issues with DERM. The OIG notes that this 
assertion is incorrect since the issues preventing DERM approval were systemic issues 
with the City’s wastewater and sanitary sewer infrastructure. He also explained that as 
the City’s Tax Administrator he did not have authority to close a business for non-payment 
of BTLs. His office could only issue a Notice of Violation, and only the City Council could 
issue an order to close a business.  

Affected Business Owners 

The OIG interviewed several business owners who obtained the City’s TBT license.  The 
OIG learned that TBT licenses were issued not only to new businesses that were denied 
DERM permit approvals, but also to longstanding businesses, that had been operating 
for years without DERM permit approvals or business tax licenses. Whereas the newer 
businesses denied DERM approval had been told about the TBT licenses by employees 
of the City’s tax office, the unlicensed longstanding businesses were visited by a City 
inspector who requested that they present their business tax license. When these 
business owners were unable to produce the license, they were not cited or closed. 
Instead, they were instructed to proceed immediately to the City’s tax office and enroll in 
the BTD’s TBT license program. Contrary to Mr. Suarez’s assertion of voluntariness, the 
business owners stated it was made clear to them that without the TBT license, they 
would be shut down.  

Among the business owners interviewed were a cabinet maker and a furniture 
upholsterer. They had been in business for many years but were unable to secure an 
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annual business tax license because the pump stations they were served by were already 
at full capacity and DERM would not issue them a permit. These business owners claimed 
that in 2018 they had been visited by a City inspector. The inspector had a list of 
businesses on a sheet of paper and asked to see a copy of their tax licenses. When the 
business owners explained they did not have one, the Inspector told them to promptly go 
to the City’s tax office, or their businesses would be closed.  

The cabinet maker stated that at the City’s tax office he was told the City was now issuing 
TBT licenses. He said he paid $950 in July 2018 to get his TBT license issued and was 
told he would have to pay the TBT fee every 90 days if he wished to remain open. He 
recalled that after the initial payment in July 2018, he made additional payments in 
October 2018 and December 2018/January 2019. He said the inspector showed up at his 
business on the 91st day to remind him the fee was again due. Likewise, the furniture 
upholsterer said he paid $1,405.50 on September 2, 2018, to the City’s tax office. He 
stated he was thereafter required to pay $1,100 every 90 days, which he did on December 
4, 2018, and March 4, 2019, respectively. These payments totaled $3,625.50.  8   

Our investigation showed that this approach was repeated at other businesses. For 
instance, the OIG interviewed the owners of a dance studio and of a high-impact window 
and door manufacturer who described the same approach and recruitment into the TBT 
license program. Based on the same unique description provided by the business owners 
of the City inspector, the OIG identified a City inspector and requested to interview the 
employee. The City denied the OIG’s request. The OIG found that faced with the 
Hobson’s choice of paying the TBT fees or closing their business, owners overwhelmingly 
chose to pay the TBT fees. All the businesses participating in the TBT licenses were 
allowed to operate by the City, despite lacking DERM authorization.  

The OIG reviewed the City’s use of Code Section 86-34(c), to circumvent DERM’s 
approval. The plain language of the code and its stated rationale make it clear that TBT 
licenses and fees are specifically designed for use by the fire department, rather than to 
grant temporary operating business permits in the absence of DERM review. The code 
allows businesses to obtain a temporary permit due to a fire department related issue. It 
is intended for the fire department to give a business additional time to “take corrective 
action to complete a cure plan approved by the fire department.” Records provided 
by DERM and by Director Vidal, show that no business was ever denied a DERM 
operating permit because of a fire department related issue. They were denied DERM 
permits due to a troubled wastewater collection and transmission system in their 
respective service areas.  
 

The OIG presented the case to the United States Attorney’s Office for the Southern 
District of Florida (USAO-SDFL) and to the Miami-Dade State Attorney’s Office (SAO) to 

 
8 These business owners were interviewed in late 2019.  The cabinet maker based the payment 
information on his recollection, while the furniture upholsterer provided specific payment information from 
his records. The OIG has now verified, based on City of Hialeah Resolution No. 2020-026, that the 
cabinet maker was returned $2,756.25 of the amounts paid, while the furniture upholsterer was returned 
$3,330.00 of the amounts paid.    
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consider charges against individual officials and/or the City, for their actions in violation 
of the FCD.   Prosecution was declined by both offices.  
 
DERM Concerns and Corrective Actions   

According to DERM’s Environmental Code Enforcement Coordinator, the City failed to 
follow the protocol established pursuant to Chapter 24 of the County Code when its BTD 
authorized 98 businesses to operate with TBT licenses without first securing the required 
DERM review and certification concerning sanitary sewer collection, transmission, and 
treatment capacity. The authorization to operate those 98 businesses had the effect of 
increasing the burden on a wastewater collection, transmission and treatment system that 
was already stressed. It taxed an aging sewer system, without upgrading the pump 
stations.   

The businesses were serviced by multiple pump stations in Wellfield Protection Areas 
that had sanitary sewer systems in moratorium status and were prohibited from operating 
without the required safeguards for Fats, Oils and Grease controls. Moreover, the County 
was not aware the 98 businesses were operating. This lack of information caused the 
reports DERM had been compiling and submitting to WASD for years, pursuant to the 
FCD, for review by EPA and DEP, to be incomplete and inaccurate.  

According to DERM, the City was aware of its troubled wastewater collection and 
transmission systems because it had been working directly with DERM on these issues 
for years. The City’s Director of Public Works, Mr. Vidal, was aware of the City’s 
responsibility under the FCD, as well as DERM’s central role in monitoring compliance. 
Director Vidal’s report to DERM resulted in DERM issuing a Cease-and-Desist Letter and 
the City suspending the issuance of any further TBT Licenses.  

The matter was also reported to EPA and DEP. The City, through Director Vidal, retained 
Hazen and Sawyer, an engineering consulting firm, to audit the TBT issue and determine 
the full universe of the City’s wastewater and sewer system issues. According to DERM 
officials interviewed during our investigation, from early in the process, the goals of EPA, 
DEP, and DERM coincided regarding the City’s violations. Rather than levying a massive 
fine against the City, the agencies sought to identify the City’s problems, and have the 
City repair and update its infrastructure to assure its compliance with the FCD and avoid 
environmental disasters.  

An enforcement plan suggested by the EPA allowed DERM to come up with a plan to 
give affected businesses time to come into compliance. DERM was also given authority 
to address the businesses in the moratorium service areas by giving time to the City to 
fix issues and come up with a cure plan. If the City made repairs and complied with that 
plan, the affected businesses could remain open, if not then they would be ordered to 
close. The details of this compliance plan, intended to get the City to fix a failing 
wastewater and sewer infrastructure, resulted in, and were incorporated into, a Consent 
Agreement (CA) between DERM and the City. The CA was endorsed by the City Council 
in January 2020 and executed by the Director of DERM and the City’s Mayor.    
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Consent Agreement  
 
The purpose of the CA was to identify all the non-compliance issues DERM would hold 
the City accountable for, while putting timetables in place to document the progress and 
monitor final completion.  On January 30, 2020, the Hialeah City Council held a public 
meeting, the agenda included addressing the unauthorized issuance of TBT licenses 
contrary to Chapter 24 of the County Code. The City Council voted unanimously in favor 
of entering into the CA. In addition to the compliance and reporting requirements, the CA 
required the City pay a $75,000 civil fine.  City of Hialeah Resolution No. 2020-13, 
approving the CA, is attached hereto as Exhibit 1.  In February 2020, the City Council 
also voted unanimously to repeal the Temporary Business Tax in Section 86-34 of the 
City Code, as detailed in the amended City of Hialeah Ordinance No. 2020-007, attached 
hereto as Exhibit 2.  Furthermore, in February 2020, the City Council voted unanimously 
to refund all the monies paid by businesses in the form of TBT license fees, as detailed 
in City of Hialeah Resolution No. 2020-026, attached hereto as Exhibit 3.  
 
In summary and relevant part, the key provisions of the CA required the City to: 
 

• cooperate with DERM by initially submitting monthly reports of all municipal 
approvals for new businesses, or re-approvals of existing businesses 

• identify all businesses which had secured TBT licenses without DERM approval  

• notify those businesses to apply for and secure all appropriate permits, including 
from DERM, or face enforcement action 

• commit to rehabilitating, within a one-year period, all basins under Moratorium 
Status 

• commit to rehabilitating all basins under Absolute Moratorium, within an eighteen-
month period 

• within a one-year period, submit a basin action plan providing a technical and 
financial framework for minimizing and eliminating moratoriums 
 

As detailed below, the City has been making capital investments directed at making these 
improvements. Throughout the course of this investigation, the OIG has continually met 
with DERM to monitor the City’s compliance with the CA and verify its adherence to the 
conditions and reporting requirements set forth in the CA. The OIG last contacted DERM 
on June 15, 2022, to verify the City’s compliance.  
 
DERM has consistently reported to the OIG that the City, since inception of the CA, has 
complied with all reporting obligations. According to DERM, the City has promptly 
provided the monthly reports, and is working with its engineering consultant, Hazen and 
Sawyer, to complete a detailed audit on the status of the 98 businesses issued TBT 
licenses. The City has been notifying the affected businesses about their permitting 
requirements and has been working with DERM to bring about their compliance, even, 
to the extent possible, within areas of moratorium, by facilitating site visits and 
inspections of the businesses and commitment of resources to improve pump stations 
and basins, in affected areas.    
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During the June 15, 2022, update, DERM officials responsible for monitoring the City’s 
pump stations and areas in moratorium stated the City has made definite improvements 
to the pump stations’ daily average operating times, a key compliance metric. According 
to DERM, currently there are five (5) pump stations, out of the original 17 (listed in Ex. 3 
to the CA), that are in temporary moratorium status. These pump stations are pending 
Sanitary Sewer Evaluation Survey (SSES) readings at the end of the rainy season 
(November 30, 2022) to determine if the City has corrected the issue of rainwater 
infiltration into its wastewater pipelines in those areas. One pump station, PS 127, 
remains in absolute moratorium despite the City completing significant pipe re-lining work 
there, as infiltration-inflow problems persist. The City has been in continual 
communication with DERM about addressing the problem at PS 127 and continues 
working there.   
 
Nonetheless, 11 of the 17 pump stations have been certified by DERM, including PS 56, 
originally cited as a major concern by Director Vidal. According to DERM, the work 
completed at the pump stations has included installing bigger, more powerful pumps, and 
re-lining of pipes, having the effect of reducing the Nominal Average Pump Operating 
Time, or NAPOT, well below 10 hours per day. The City has exhausted two (2) time 
extensions provided for in the CA. The City had until July 30, 2022, to provide a summary 
report to DERM addressing the on-going issues with the six (6) pump stations in 
moratorium.   
 
According to information provided by DERM officials during the June 15, 2022, update, 
of the original 98 City businesses that circumvented DERM permitting requirements, 46 
businesses have fully complied with all permit requirements, 31 businesses have signed 
informal agreements with DERM, and 12 businesses have requested hearings to resolve 
City code compliance issues unrelated to DERM. Nine (9) of the businesses did not 
respond to DERM’s inquiries and are no longer operational. DERM officials commented 
that the businesses’ issues with DERM have been satisfied, but the City has other 
permitting issues remaining with some of the business. DERM also provided an update 
on the City’s efforts to implement an electronic intake system for permitting applications.  
The new system allows DERM to capture and track all the salient facts surrounding the 
types of permit applications, the applicant, and the differing types of approval processes 
by the City, while allowing for DERM to access the system to review and approve 
applications electronically. The City has three (3) years to deploy and make this electronic 
permit system operational.9   
 
DERM continues to oversee the City’s efforts to work on capital improvement projects to 
upgrade their pump stations and underground wastewater pipeline infrastructure. DERM 
officials stated the City is installing a new force main that will facilitate more adequate 
pumping under pressure of wastewater where gravitational transport is not optimal, and 
this will help to get wastewater more efficiently to a discharge point. DERM is also aware 
of a $15 million dollar pipe-lining project underway in the City, which is aimed at repairing 
and restoring cracked and restricted pipes. One of the key DERM officials overseeing 

 
9 Since issuing this report as a draft, the OIG has learned that DERM has granted the City an extension 
concerning the implementation of the electronic permit system. 
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compliance with the CA commented to the OIG that the City was in compliance with 
deliverables and doing “phenomenal.” According to the DERM official, the City is staying 
on top of everything, reaching out to DERM when it had issues, and acting in good faith 
in meeting its timeframes. 
 
RESPONSE(S) TO THE DRAFT ADMINISTRATIVE CASE CLOSURE REPORT  
 
This report, as a draft, was provided to the Hon. Carlos Hernandez, former City of Hialeah 
Mayor, Mr. Ruben Suarez, former Administrator of the City’s Business Tax Division, and 
the Mayor of the City of Hialeah, for their review and submission of discretionary written 
responses.   
 
Former Mayor Hernandez, through his attorney, Thomas Cobitz, Esq., indicated that he 
would not be responding.  Mr. Suarez, through his attorney, Michael Band, Esq. had no 
further comment on the OIG’s report. The OIG received a response on behalf of the City 
of Hialeah, from City Attorney, Ms. Lorena Bravo. The response is attached as 
Appendix A.  City Attorney Bravo did not provide any substantive comments regarding 
the OIG’s findings or conclusions but did advise that “[t]he City continues to work with 
the County to remain compliant with the terms of the Consent Agreement.” The City 
Attorney also clarified that:    
 

1) By letter dated February 23, 2021, DERM granted the City an 
extension of the deadline for the implementation of the electronic 
intake system. Our deadline for pre-deployment testing is February 
2023 and February 2024 for full deployment. 
 
2) The intake system is intended to grant viewing access only to 
DERM. 
 

The OIG verified with DERM and agrees with Ms. Bravo’s clarification 
concerning the extension granted and the implementation of the electronic 
intake system.  

 
CONCLUSION & CASE CLOSURE RECOMMENDATION  
 
The OIG investigation found the City had, in circumvention of DERM, Chapter 24 of the 
County Code, and the FCD, authorized the issuance of 98 TBT licenses. The licenses 
were not only issued to new businesses denied DERM permits, but to existing unlicensed 
businesses identified by the City. The City used an inapplicable ordinance to award a TBT 
license and exact exorbitant initial and recurring fees from these businesses. The 
businesses, all located in areas with well fields under moratorium, overburdened pump 
stations, or defective sanitary sewer infrastructure, required DERM review of sanitary 
sewer system collection, transmission, and treatment capacity prior to issuance of any 
business operating licenses.   
 
The violations have been fully addressed in the CA, and DERM has informed the OIG 
that the City is well on its way to fully complying with the CA, although all required targets 
have not yet been achieved. Significantly, DERM is satisfied the City is committed to 
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meeting all its obligations under the CA, in good faith. In addition, as the TBT license 
program has been eliminated, the ordinance has been repealed, the business fees 
exacted have been returned, prosecution has been declined, and DERM is satisfied with 
the City’s compliance with the terms of the CA, no further investigation is necessary, and 
it is recommended the case be closed.  The OIG has requested notification from DERM 
when the City achieves full compliance with the terms of the Consent Agreement. 
 
This investigation was conducted in accordance with the Principles and Standards for 
Offices of Inspector General as promulgated by the Association of Inspectors General 
and is accompanied by an AIG Quality Standards for Investigations Attestation Form. 
 
As this case is recommended for case closure, it is also accompanied by a Case Closing 
Form.   
 
REPORT APPROVALS: 
 

Cesar Cerecedo 

  

September 7, 2022 
Special Agent Date 

Oswaldo Romero Jr. 
 

September 7, 2022 
Supervisor Date 

Hector R. Ortiz September 7, 2022 
Assistant IG for Investigations Date 

Marie Perikles September 8, 2022 
Deputy General Counsel Date 

Felix Jimenez 
  

September 9, 2022 
Inspector General Date 
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From: Bravo, Lorena
To: McNally, Maria L. (OIG)
Cc: Monreal, Ismare (COH); San Jose, Carlos (COH); Mayor Bovo (Staff); Gruich, Yesenia; Oliva, Yumai
Subject: RE: On Behalf of Inspector General Felix Jimenez- OIG Draft Administrative Case Closure Report, City of Hialeah

Circumventing DERM by Issuing Temporary Business Tax Licenses, Ref.: IG-19-0022-I
Date: Monday, August 8, 2022 5:06:43 PM

EMAIL RECEIVED FROM EXTERNAL
SOURCE

Good afternoon, Ms. McNally.
 
We thank the Inspector General for the opportunity to review his draft close out report and provide
comment.  At this time, the City does not wish to provide any substantive response about the
Inspector General’s findings and conclusions.  The City continues to work with the County to remain
compliant with the terms of the Consent Agreement.  While the Consent Agreement is a stand-alone
agreement and the CA speaks for itself, we’d like to point out to the Inspector General for accuracy
of his report the following two minor factual discrepancies with respect to the City’s obligations
under the CA:
 

1. By letter dated February 23, 2021, DERM granted the City an extension of the deadline for the
implementation of the electronic intake system. Our deadline for pre-deployment testing is
February 2023 and February 2024 for full deployment.

2. The intake system is intended to grant viewing access only to DERM.
 
Sincerely,
 
 
Lorena E. Bravo
City Attorney
City of Hialeah
501 Palm Avenue

4th Floor – Law Dept.
Hialeah, FL  33010
Tel:  (305) 883-5926
Fax: (305) 883-5896
 
 
 

From: McNally, Maria L. (OIG) <Maria.McNally@miamidade.gov> 
Sent: Friday, August 5, 2022 12:00 PM
To: Mayor E. Bovo (Public) <MayorEBovo@hialeahfl.gov>
Cc: Bravo, Lorena <LBravo@hialeahfl.gov>; Elizabeth.hernandez@bowmanandbrooke.com
Subject: On Behalf of Inspector General Felix Jimenez- OIG Draft Administrative Case Closure Report,
City of Hialeah Circumventing DERM by Issuing Temporary Business Tax Licenses, Ref.: IG-19-0022-I
Importance: High

mailto:LBravo@hialeahfl.gov
mailto:Maria.McNally@miamidade.gov
mailto:imonreal@hialeahfl.gov
mailto:csanjose@hialeahfl.gov
mailto:EBovo@hialeahfl.gov
mailto:ygruich@hialeahfl.gov
mailto:yoliva@hialeahfl.gov


 

WARNING: This email originated outside of the City of Hialeah. Do not click on any links or
attachments unless you recognize the sender and know the content is safe.
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
-----------------------------------------------------

 
On behalf of Inspector General Felix Jimenez, please find attached an OIG draft administrative case
closure report regarding the above-captioned subject.

Email secured by Check Point

Under Florida law, e-mail addresses are public records. If you do not want your e-mail address
released in response to a public records request, do not send electronic mail to this entity.
Instead, contact this office by phone or in writing.
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